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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES
Wednesday, September 12, 2012 
Merrimack Valley Workforce Investment Board
439 South Union Street

Lawrence, MA  01843
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Nicole Austermann, Howard Allen, Lisa Coy, Beverly DeSalvo, April Lyskowsky, Linda Piergeorge, Cal Williams, Steve Noroian, Heidi Riccio, Megan Shea, Ellen Weinhold
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Marina Acosta, Janet Allison, Irene Chalek, Tom Connors, Ed Fitzgerald, Brad Howell, Barbara Richards, Michael Strem, Ed Warnshuis
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Rafael Abislaiman, Barbara Zeimetz, Mary Kivell, Cristy Gomez
OTHERS:
Arthur Chilingirian

I.
Call to Order
A quorum being present, Youth Council Chairman Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:45 p.m. welcoming everyone back from summer.
Introductions were made around the table.
II.
 Approval of June 13, 2012 Minutes
Cal then called for a motion to approve the minutes of the June 13, 2012 meeting.
Motion by Howard Allen seconded by Steve Noroian to approve the minutes of the June 13, 2012 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Motion passed.

III.
Youth Programs End of Year Report and Summer Jobs Update
Cal Williams then called on Cristy Gomez to present the Youth Programs End of the Year Report and Summer Jobs Update which was included in the meeting packets.  Cristy said that she would go over the highlights.  The ARRA Program for Lawrence youth had 97 participants which was 124% of goal.  More than 15% of youth with the following barriers were served: Court-involved youth – DYS-committed, on juvenile probation, gang-involved, CHINS, juvenile arrest; Homelessness or being a runaway; and Foster care or being close to aging out of foster care; or having aged out of foster care.  Youth worked up to 25 hours per week at $8.00 per hour, for at least 6 weeks.  Youth enrolled during the summer were 100% selected by the lottery process.  Youth were employed by a wide variety of public, non-profit, and private employers.
The Bridging the Opportunity Gap (BOG) Grant ran from October 1, 2011 through June 30, 2012 and provided a variety of employment related services to DYS youth.  There were 12 youth enrolled and 10 completed the 10 hour orientation.  The completion rate was 83% and 3 youth had perfect attendance.  8 of the 10 graduates have been job placed and employer feedback has been very positive.  The Summer BOG2012 is from July 1 – September 30, 2012 with 8 youth enrolled and a completion rate of 100%.  Also, 8 of the 8 graduates have been job placed in 100% subsidized employment at St. Mary’s Cemetery, Neighbors in Need, Methuen Housing, New Balance, All Star Pizza and Riverside Pizza.
Cristy said that the she was next going to review Connecting Activities from July 1, 2011 – June 30, 2012. It had a 260 participant goal but there were 368 actual participants and 76 employers instead of the initial employer goal of 22.  We simultaneously worked with Lawrence High School, Haverhill High School, SES, the High School Learning Center, and Greater Lawrence Technical High School and also with our Year-round YouthWorks program.  Students identified as at risk of dropping out received 2 weeks of work readiness, health and safety training and career exploration.  Area industry professionals came into the classroom and presented information about their industries.  All 32 students were trained using the Mass Work-Based Learning Plan and were paid a stipend to attend a series of weekly workshops.  Out of the 32 enrolled in Year-round YouthWorks, 7 obtained unsubsidized employment. Connecting Activities and Year-round YouthWorks were combined for them and that blending of programs and resources was worthwhile.
Cristy reported that a total of 40 students from Haverhill High School (HHS), Lawrence High School (LHS), and Lawrence High School Learning Center (HLC) participated in this year’s Job Shadow Day.  A total of 26 students from Lawrence High School, St. James School, and Youthbuild Lawrence successfully participated in Construction Career Day.

MVWIB and VWCC staff continue to build relationships and collaboration with student support directors, superintendents, and principals at Lawrence, Newburyport, Amesbury, GLTS, and Haverhill high schools to discuss how we can work in partnership with them in their College and Career Readiness endeavors.
The Pathways Grant from July 1, 2011 – August 31, 2011 and September 1, 2011 – June 30, 2011 had a goal of 55 participants and an actual of 44 participants (80%) were recruited.  This year, we enrolled some youth after their summer jobs and after our fall session of the Year Round YouthWorks groups, and LHS SMART Fall Program.  The Pathways Newsletter was mailed to youth Career Center members, agencies, public high schools and libraries.  The Newsletter detailed program services, including MCAS remediation, MCAS testing dates, program partner news, and Career Center services.
During the fall we partnered with Lawrence High School to provide students attending the MCAS remediation SMART Program classes with the opportunity of working up to 15 hours per week for 8 weeks from October to December 2011.  A total of 12 LHS students were found eligible.  ARRA JAG funds were utilized to pay the student’s wages.
The next category is WIA Youth.  During FY’12, the enrollees in our WIA Title I youth program were primarily female (72%), Hispanic or Latino (90%), over age 18 (81%), and Youth requiring additional assistance (88%).  Thirty three (33%) of the youth enrolled received public assistance, 50% were pregnant or parenting youth, and 79% tested below grade 9.0 level in math or reading. The percentage of enrollees that are identified as high school dropout is twenty nine percent (29%) – this is the second lowest in the state.  The State average is 81%.
The number of Individual Training Account (ITA) slots for FY’12 was 48 and On the Job Training (OJT) was 1.  47 ITAs were processed and 1 OJT.  Due to limited funding to pay for an ITA in full, we met 97.92% of the goal.  OJT goal was met by 100%.
Cristy continued stating that for several years, the MVWIB has not utilized WIA funding for an in-school youth program.  At the end of FY 12 the MVWIB issued an RFP for in-school programming and an in-school program is currently being implemented at Haverhill High School.  The Students Need a Plan (SNAP) program is targeted at Haverhill High School seniors who are WIA eligible.  These students are being identified and selected by Haverhill High School staff based on early warning indicators.  The main goal of this program is to help at risk students attain high school diploma and work maturity skills.  VWCC staff presented an info session to staff and students on August 22, 2012 in the evening.  Eleven (11) students showed up.  Recruitment and intake are continuing.  The program should start in October.

YouthWorks Year Round ran from October 3, 2011 – May 31, 2012 with a goal of 30 participants and 32 actual enrolled.  ValleyWorks Career Center partnered with Lawrence High School to promote the Year Round YouthWorks Program.  Program information materials were distributed to students, teachers, and guidance counselors.  The VWCC YouthWorks Year Round Student Career Specialist whe was co-located at the Lawrence High School received the referrals to our program from faculty, staff, and youth. Youth interested in the program completed an application and provided eligibility documentation.  Youth who submitted the necessary documentation were accepted into the program on a first come, first served basis.  After participation in three weeks of work readiness and career exploration in the MVWIB priority sectors and working with their Transition Plans, youth were given a choice of industry to select for their subsidized work experience, based on available employers.  They interviewed with the designated worksite staff and both employer and participant agreed on worksite.

The MVWIB/VWCC YouthWorks Year Round program provided approximately 146 hours of program services to 32 youth from the Lawrence Public Schools.  We ensured that participants build employability skills through work-readiness training, career exploration, employment experience and job coaching.

Summer YouthWorks ran from July 1, 2012 – August 31, 2012 with a goal of 256 enrollees which was surpassed with 262 actual participants.  The primary objective of the 2012 YouthWorks program was to provide summer employment experiences for at-risk Lawrence, Haverhill, and Methuen youth, who meet the income criterion.  At least 20% of youth served had the following barriers:       1.) Court-involved youth – DYS-committed, on juvenile probation, gang-involved, CHINS, juvenile arrest; 2.) Homelessness or being a runaway; and 3.) Foster care or being close to aging out of foster care; having aged out of foster care

The VWCC accepted applications until May 25, 2012.  Eligibility was determined by VWCC YouthWorks staff.  Staff verifies that youth meet all eligibility criteria, and that the supporting documentation was on file.  Youth were selected for the YouthWorks Program through a lottery system which began in 2010.  Eligible youth who submitted a complete application and corresponding documents, are entered into the lottery by age, city i.e. Lawrence, Haverhill and Methuen ages 14-17 & ages 18-21.  The purpose for the separation of age categories is to ensure that there will be qualified candidates meeting employer job requirements.  The target groups from each city were also separated by the 80% and 20% extra barrier criteria.  Names were selected at random on May 31, 2012.  The youth were notified of their acceptance into the YouthWorks Program, via mail.  The letter informed youth that they had been selected and were required to attend workshops.
The second program objective was to ensure that participants build employability skills through job readiness training, through the employment experience, and through job coaching.  YouthWorks enrollees participated in ten (10) hours of work-readiness workshops to enhance work-based learning.  We have staff who have been trained on the National Institute of Occupational Safety and Health –approved curriculum for youth.  The curriculum offers leadership, health, safety, and necessary advocacy skills for youth to protect themselves and others in the workplace; and c.)  the Massachusetts Work Based Learning Plan (WBLP) is used as a tool to set and measure the attainment of their work readiness goals. Our region utilizes the WBLP for 100% of our YouthWorks enrollees.  The Merrimack Valley 2012 YouthWorks program included public, non-profit, and private sector employment in office and clerical occupations, childcare, camp counseling, landscaping, and recreation, to name a few.  A total of 62 employers participated in this year’s program. Cal Williams then requested that we send letters of thanks to the participating employers.

IV.
FY’13 Youth Planning
Lisa Coy began by thanking the employers at the table who employed summer youth.  She said that Cristy covered last year’s plan and we plan, under WIA, to offer 58 youth ITAs who have a GED or high school diploma.  Last year we had 47 ITAs.  We have money for two OJTs.  Lisa mentioned one OJT participant who was a graduate of GLTS and studied plumbing was partnered with a local plumber and is still working there at a good wage.  We plan to serve 25 ISY at Haverhill High School who are seniors considered at risk.  We are also working with the WIB to try to attract more vendors who offer trainings that males are traditionally drawn to.  We also have a goal to increase the number of WIA enrollees out of Lawrence and are putting together a marketing strategy.  We will be continuing Pathways for those youth from 2003-2013 at local area high schools.  Lisa continued stating that the BOG-DYS funding through Commonwealth Corporation looks promising.

Lisa said that during the development of this year’s Annual Plan we decided to add a Youth Resource Room at the Career Center as youth are not comfortable with the adults in the resource room.  We want to create a “youth friendly” environment.  Lisa said that she visited Lowell’s and said that we will model our room after Lowell’s.  Staff will be conveniently located adjacent to the resource room in  staff cubicles and youth will be welcome to use the room every afternoon from 1-4:30 pm.  Lisa spoke about job search tools for youth such as TORQ and My Next Move among others.
Lisa continued stating that a triage system will be employed beginning with a welcome session and then youth will receive services based on whether they need training, educational needs, or employment.  Chili said that this new area and was something he wanted to provide in the past but due to lack of funding and space couldn’t.  He said that we have 2,000 youth come in to the Career Center every year and hope to make this Youth Resource Center welcoming to youth. Cal suggested that Lisa make this information on Youth available in a power point presentation to the full board at the next scheduled quarterly meeting.

V.
Other

Rafael Abislaiman said that the handout provided is from the Mass DOL and gives information on end of FY 2012 numbers for WIA in-school and out-of-school programs statewide.  It provides another way of looking at information related to that which Cristy reported.  He noted that the first page’s In School Youth (ISY) enrollment number of only 12 is in 2nd to last place due to the fact that we have historically focused dollars on Out of School (OSY) youth.  But we are nevertheless in 7th place out of the 16 WIAs in the entered employment category for ISY throughout the state. In the new FY, we expect that number to at least double due to the ISY program in Haverhill.  
Ralph said we WIA enrolled 109 OSY who had either graduated or got a GED. In this category we show numbers that are into the upper half of State enrollment numbers.  We are in 7th place for out of school youth enrollment and with our fund allocation at only the 8th largest, we are doing more with less.    In the OSY category we have 35 youth entered employment and are in 3rd place overall throughout the State.  Combining ISY and OSY Outcomes places us in in 4th place throughout the State. We also have good average wage numbers compared to other regions. So although we receive the 8th largest funding amount, we have the 4th highest customer performance numbers.
Rafael continued stating that if you divide our $1.1m youth funding by the number of enrolled the cost per is $9,091 per youth.   If you go to the employed number of 40 and divide that into $1.1m the cost per is about $27,500 which seems high but is still better than most regions.  In FY 13 our goal is to increase both the number of youth served and the number of youth who gain employment.
Discussion followed and Megan Shea noted that Boston focuses on ISY. Rafael said that members may want to check those numbers. He said that the purpose of this comparison was to point out that the Career Center youth staff, Youth Council, and WIB are doing a well above average job serving this region’s youth with WIA money.  He noted that the Board has decided that we are a workforce development agency and not a youth education remediation agency.  Going forward we have to be careful to look at our outcomes as there will be less funding.  
Cal asked if we were formula based and Chili said that we are. The State and nation have moved on to using ‘Common Measures’. This will impact WIA performance outcomes.  Five years ago we ran two occupational skills in-school youth programs and one did well with the other not so good. Barbara said that the state uses different formulas but that funding will definitely go down.  Rafael said that the bulk of costs is for staff and that is why we are looking for ways to do more with less.  We will struggle to provide appropriate services to youth with less funding.  Rafael said that there are other funding pots other than WIA but that for us WIA is the biggest funding stream. People will increasingly look for quantifiable outcomes and what we can do more with fewer dollars either in terms of youth employment or youth college enrollment.
Megan Shea then provided a handout on a $20m DOL funded new collaborative program titled the Massachusetts Community Colleges Workforce Development Transformation Agenda (MCCWDTA).  Northern Essex Community College will offer accelerated programs for un- and under-employed workers; strive to improve student retention and achievement rates; build programs to meet industry needs; and strengthen online and technology enabled learning.
Barbara Zeimetz said that initially this was more about trade clients.  How will we know when we are sending appropriate candidates?  Megan said that Renee Deyermond will be at the career center two days a week and is available to answer all questions.  Megan also said that we are also working with our ABE partners and CBOs for ways to improve college enrollment.  Also discussed was the fact that most college courses require fees that could eat into students’ financial aid.

VI. 
Adjournment
Having no further business Steve Noroian made a motion to adjourn seconded by Howard Allen.  Motion passed and meeting was adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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